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Dear Friends,

It has been a blessing to walk 
with you as we prepare our hearts and 
minds for the coming of Emmanuel.  
Our family loves this congregation. 
We are blessed to be a part of its life 
and warmth.  Th ank you for extending 
yourselves in love and hospitality to-
ward us.

 Looking ahead to the Twelve Days 
of Christmas: Richard Clark will be 
preaching on Christmas Day and Rev. 
Duane Aelick will be preaching on the 
Second Sunday of Christmas. 

 Our Baptism of the Lord Sunday 
(January 8th) will also be our Sunday 
School Kickoff !  Vickie Saewert will be-
gin teaching a Multi-aged Children’s 

Class which will be held from 9:30 a.m. 
-10:15 a.m. in the Library and Recre-
ation Room on Sunday.  Stay tuned as 
plans are also underway regarding an 
adult class. Prayerfully consider your 
calling in support of Spiritual Forma-
tion at Salem Presbyterian Church.

Advent blessings and Christmas 
peace!

Beth
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Sunday School Kicko  
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A Conversation with Richard Clark

R ichard Clark was born in Salem and 

has lived in Washington County most 

of his life. When he was 3 or 4 years old, his 

family moved to Boynton Beach in Florida, 

where his father worked on a chicken farm 

for about a year before the family moved back 

to Washington County to live in Pekin. Even 

though Richard was very young when he and 

his parents lived in Florida, he remembers 

having a good experience there. He also told 

me though that his family was so poor at the 

time that his mother would fry up chicken 

feet for them to eat. When the family moved 

back to Pekin, they lived in the old Gill house 

that was torn down in 2010 to construct the 

Dollar General store. His family was the last 

to have the house to themselves; it was turned 

into an apartment building when they moved 

out in 1963.  Richard said “it was a very large 

house and spooky. Very spooky.”

Richard had been to various churches over 

the years before he and his wife Sharon found 

their church home at Salem Presbyterian. Rich-

ard started out as a member of the very conser-

vative Church of Christ where he was baptized 

in 1975 at the age of 20. A cousin he was close 

to had become a member there a year earlier, 

and Richard was looking for a church to serve 

as a stabilizing force in his life. He had always 

had an interest in religion. 

Richard met for Bible study on one 

Wednesday night. One of the young people 

actively involved in the Salem Church of Christ 

at the time was Scott Colglazier, who has since 

returned to a Disciples of Christ theology and 

is now quite well-known, and it was Scott who 

asked Richard one evening if he was ready to 

accept Jesus Christ. Richard responded with an 

emphatic “yes” and was baptized on the spot – 

full immersion – with only a handful of people 

present. Richard described it as being “just like 

they did it in the New Testament. No fanfare. 

You get saved and you’re baptized that same 

night.”

While Richard’s theology has moved away 

from that of the Church of Christ, he really ap-

preciated that he received a good grounding in 

scripture there. He said he learned the books of 

the Bible and what each book was about. Rich-

ard told me, “A lot of people think if you don’t 

take the Bible literally it’s not worth anything 

but you can take the Bible symbolically, meta-

phorically, and get a really good understanding 

continued on page 4
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A Conversation with Richard Clark (continued)
what the real meaning is behind the scripture.” 

He mentioned that as far back as the third cen-

tury AD the great Christian theologian Origen 

believed that many things in the Bible cannot 

be interpreted literally and that you must go 

to the symbolic meaning to understand. Rich-

ard said that the people who wrote the Bible 

“didn’t look at history necessarily like we do. 

Th ey were more interested in telling a story and 

the message behind the story was actually more 

important than a lot of the history.”

I asked Richard how his theology changed 

over time and he said he’d started to read works 

by Leroy Garrett, who was a member of the 

Church of Christ but was viewed as somewhat 

of a heretic there because he believed members 

of the church should interact with Christians of 

other denominations. Richard said, “He really 

got me thinking about diff erent ways of look-

ing at Christian fellowship and who our broth-

ers and sisters are in Christ. And that sort of 

opened my mind. Th at was a crack in the door, 

so to speak.” 

From there Richard went on to read works 

by a theologian named Paul Tillich, who caused 

Richard to look at scripture diff erently.  Til-

lich is viewed by many as the greatest theo-

logian of the 20th century.  In Tillich’s view, 

Richard explained, “God is the ground of all 

being that we walk and have our existence in. 

He’s not something up in the sky but he is our 

sustenance and our ultimate reality. Th at’s hard 

for humans to understand but the best way we 

can understand God is through Jesus Christ.” 

Richard also read works of William Barclay, a 

Presbyterian, who said that Jesus Christ repre-

sents God’s attitude of love toward humankind 

Photo by Vickie Saewert
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had changed so much he was no longer comfort-

able there with their very fundamentalist theol-

ogy.  He wrote a letter of resignation, which 

the pastor read in church, and Sharon and the 

children continued to attend there for a while 

after Richard stopped attending. 

Richard told me he began looking for a 

more open-minded faith community, and he 

found it a few months 

later at St. Paul’s Episcopal 

Church in Jeff ersonville, 

Indiana. He was fascinated 

by the Episcopal Church’s 

emphasis on the Eucharist, 

which they have weekly. 

Richard said it was a radi-

cally diff erent type of wor-

ship service than he had 

been familiar with. Th e 

priest, who was a woman, wore vestments and 

Richard really appreciated the signifi cance 

of the Eucharist with real wine and everyone 

sharing a single chalice by going forward to the 

altar.  Richard also said, “Th e sermons were 

very diff erent from what I ever heard before, 

more socially engaged, with more emphasis on 

social justice.” 

Sharon and the children joined him there 

and Uriah and Ygrayne, then 9 and 6 years 

old respectively, were baptized there. Richard 

wanted to become more involved there but 

that was too diffi  cult due to the distance they 

had to travel to attend. Th ey could not aff ord 

to go there every Sunday and so eventually 

stopped going.

Richard and Sharon had 

been invited to attend Salem 

Presbyterian Church origi-

nally by Susie Lopp, who was 

a friend of Sharon’s family. 

Th ey didn’t visit at that time 

but later, Richard and Sara 

Shields, who is Sharon’s cous-

in by marriage, had a con-

versation about theology at 

Delaney Park, and Sara men-

tioned Paul Tillich. Richard said that clicked 

with him and he thought Salem Presbyterian 

sounded like a pretty open-minded church. A 

year or two later, Richard and Sharon came to 

Salem Presbyterian on Easter Sunday in 2002 

and have been attending ever since.

Richard said at the time he was going 

through some personal problems. He’d been 

A Conversation with Richard Clark (continued)

He was looking for a 

church “close by, preferably, 

that was very open to diff er-

ent ideas, very inclusive, and 

I had no idea there was a 

church like Salem Presbyte-

rian within miles of where I 

lived. I thought I might have 

to go miles out of town.”
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continued on page 8

hospitalized briefl y for depression and really 

wanted to go back to church. He was look-

ing for a church “close by, preferably, that was 

very open to diff erent ideas, very inclusive, and 

I had no idea there was a church like Salem 

Presbyterian within miles of where I lived. I 

thought I might have to go miles out of town.”

In 2004 or 2005, when Richard was serv-

ing on the Session, Sara mentioned an op-

portunity to him that he was immediately 

interested in: the chance to study to become 

a Commissioned Lay Pastor (CLP). He had 

always wanted to attend a theological school 

but the cost had been prohibitive and here was 

a chance to experience something similar. He 

attended classes as part of the CLP program 

over two and a half years. Th ey met for one 

weekend every two months at Pyoca and Rich-

ard describes it as one of the best experiences of 

his life. Excellent teachers came from the Lou-

isville Presbyterian Th eological Seminary and 

the classes covered “Old Testament, New Testa-

ment, preaching, history of the church, Refor-

mation history, things about the sacraments, 

and about everything you need to know about 

the Presbyterian faith.” About the time Richard 

was fi nishing his CLP studies he also returned 

to Indiana University Southeast after 30 years 

and earned a degree in Journalism.

Richard enjoys the worship service changes 

at Salem Presbyterian that Rev. Beth Walden-

Fisher has brought and Beth’s sermons, espe-

cially the history she brings to them. He told 

me that most ministers in Washington County 

don’t wear vestments and he fi nds our church 

unique in that Beth does. He fi nds the wear-

ing of vestments is “almost mystical” and it is 

something he really appreciates.

I asked Richard what he likes about the 

worship services now and he mentioned the 

service seems to fl ow smoother now.  He told 

me, “Overall, I think we’re very lucky. I know 

when Sara left us a lot of long-time members 

said ‘well, it will probably be a year or more 

before we get another pastor.’ But we got Beth 

within six months. So we were very fortunate 

and I think the Holy Spirit was working with 

the search committee and it turned out just 

wonderful.” Richard went on to say he’s very 

glad to be a part of Salem Presbyterian Church.

Richard has experienced many special mo-

ments at Salem Presbyterian Church. When 

his father passed away in 2005, Richard was 

very touched that Salem Presbyterian imme-

diately off ered to have a dinner for the family. 

Richard said his family was really impressed 

and that they still talk about how great the 
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A Conversation with Richard Clark (continued)
Presbyterian cooking was. By far the best 

moment was when he married his son Uriah 

and his wife-to-be Ashley Potts in April 2009. 

Richard said he was probably more nervous 

than the bride or groom, or than he had been 

any other time he’d ever preached, but that it 

came off  really well. He said he told them they 

had to stay together because he was the one to 

marry them.

I asked Richard what he 

sees and dreams of for the 

future of Salem Presbyterian 

and he said he sees great 

potential in our faith com-

munity. He said the Th ree 

Guys Coat Drive is a very 

good outreach program and 

that we need to do diff erent things to reach out 

to diff erent people.  “We need to step outside 

our comfort zone and embrace other people 

who normally wouldn’t be Presbyterians,” 

Richard said.  “Th is is essential if the Presbyte-

rian Church USA is to survive.” In the larger 

Presbyterian faith community, Richard believes 

there must be big changes soon and that the 

PCUSA will need to adapt to the times, reduce 

some of its hierarchy, become more decentral-

ized and make it easier for people to become 

involved. Richard told me that the largest 

group of people now are the unchurched and 

that we need to reach out to people who don’t 

fi t the Presbyterian stereotype “because there 

is a hunger in the human soul for something 

greater than yourself, this yearning for what we 

lack as human beings that can only be fi lled by 

the grace of God through Jesus Christ.” 

Richard said that many 

people attend or join a 

church because it’s viewed as 

the respectable thing to do 

but that it’s very important 

to challenge the status quo 

as Jesus Christ did and to 

understand what Jesus did in 

his own time.  “Jesus didn’t get crucifi ed for do-

ing charity,” Richard said.  “Jesus was crucifi ed 

for living out a love that disrupted the social 

order.  And people are not crucifi ed for helping 

poor people.  People are crucifi ed for joining 

them.” Richard told me he feels that the whole 

idea of salvation, of being saved, is misunder-

stood, that “if you really go back to the mean-

ing of the word ‘salvation,’ it means to be made 

whole, to heal. Th at’s what Jesus was about, to 

“...if you really go back 

to the meaning of the word   

‘salvation,’ it means to be 

made whole, to heal. Th at’s 

what Jesus was about, to 

make us whole people...”
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-  Richard Clark was interviewed by 
Trina Brown. If you would like to in-
terview a church member for the news-
letter, would like to be interviewed, 
or have a suggestion for an interview, 
please contact Trina Brown at trinab@
blueriver.net, or by phone at 883-5689.

Important December Dates

December 11th
Th ird Sunday of Advent

Progressive Dinner and Christmas Cantata
4:00 p.m.: Appetizers at the home of Tom & Leah Fihe
5:00 p.m.: Meal at the home of Carolyn & David Beck
6:30 p.m.: Cantata, “One Small Child,” Sanctuary
7:30 p.m.: Dessert, Mariner Hall

Th e public is invited to the Cantata and the       
Dessert refreshments; the Progressive Dinner is for 

our church family.

December 14th
Advent Study on Ancient/Modern Prayer 

Practices, 6:30 p.m. in the church parlor.

December 18th 
Fourth Sunday of Advent

December 21st 
Advent Study on Ancient/Modern Prayer 

Practices, 6:30 p.m. in the church parlor.

December 24th 

Christmas Eve Service at 7:00 p.m. led by Rev. Beth 
Walden-Fisher. Communion will be served.

December 25th 

Christmas Day Worship Service at 10:30 a.m.
led by Richard Clark with special music by Connie 

Kenninger. 

make us whole people, to heal us of our 

illnesses, physical or mental or psychologi-

cal or social. It’s not a term talking about 

where you’re going to be after you die.”

Richard is so appreciative of the 

prayers and support from the members of 

the Salem Presbyterian faith community 

while his wife Sharon was in the hospital 

over the past six weeks. Th e day Sharon 

came home after 42 days away was the 

happiest day of his life. Richard said that 

Sharon’s being in the hospital “undoubt-

edly was the most trying period of my 

life, just as diffi  cult as when Uriah was in 

Iraq. It’s been an experience that I never 

thought I’d have to go through. But it’s 

always easier to experience something 

like this when you have faith in God 

and in Christ as your savior. Th at makes 

it much, much easier, and I don’t know 

how I would have gotten through this if I 

hadn’t had a church family and this rela-

tionship with God.”
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December
Sunday Monday Tuesday

4
Second Sunday of Advent. Communion will be served. 
Liturgist: Leah Fihe
Communion elements: Ruby Davis
Wilma & Lana Humphrey (883-5461), Coff ee Hour con-
tact people.

5

Ginger Morris’ 
Birthday

6

11
Th ird Sunday of Advent. 

Progressive Dinner & Christmas Cantata. 
See details on previous page.
Liturgist: Butch Terrell

12 13

18
Fourth Sunday of Advent.  

Liturgist: Maurice Godfrey

19 20

25
Christmas Day. Richard Clark will be leading the service.
Liturgist: Anne Terrell
Communion elements: Sharon Clark
Nedra Hattabaugh’s Birthday

26 27

Dan Apple’s Birthday

1January 1
New Year’s Day. Rev. Duane Aelick will be leading the 
service. Communion will be served. 
Liturgist: Donna LaFollette

Vickie and Jeff  Saewert (967-8542), Coff ee Hour contact 
people.

2 3

Ygrayne Clark’s 
Birthday
Joan Stingel’s Birthday
Esther Weir’s 
Birthday
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Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday
1
Choir Practice, 
6:30 p.m. 

2

Uriah Clark’s Birthday
Leslie Gilstrap’s Birthday

3

7
Advent Study on Ancient/
Modern Prayer Practices, 
6:30 p.m. in the church parlor.

8
Choir Practice, 
6:30 p.m. 

9 10

14

Advent Study on Ancient/
Modern Prayer Practices, 
6:30 p.m. in the church parlor.
Madison Grosvenor’s Birthday

15
Choir Practice, 
6:30 p.m. 

16 17

21

Advent Study on Ancient/
Modern Prayer Practices, 
6:30 p.m. in the church parlor.

John Davis’ Birthday

22
Choir Practice, 
6:30 p.m. 
Jess Helsel’s    
Birthday

23 24
Nancy Godfrey’s 
Birthday

28 29 30 31

4 5 6 7

Erin McQuiddy 
Howard’s 
Birthday
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Salem Presbyterian Church
110 North High Street
Salem, Indiana 47167

Our Mission Statement

Understanding that grace is a gift from God to the world, to us.....

Th e Mission of the Salem Presbyterian Church is to support our church 
family in fostering growth in the Christian faith, in leading meaningful 

lives, and in doing good works to the glory of God.

To do justice, to love kindness, and to walk humbly with God.

Micah Chapter 6, Verse 8


